
October 5, 2015 
 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, October 5, 2015, at 
7:30 p.m. at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 
17602. The meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by 
the Pledge of Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. David 
Buckwalter, Mr. Glenn Eberly, Mr. Corey Meyer and Mr. Ethan Demme.  Also present was  
Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager.    
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
 
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers 
Rich Scarpa, 347 Enterprise Drive, Bird In Hand, PA 
Gail Decker, 347 Enterprise Drive, Bird In Hand, PA 
Brad Kiser, 311 Millcreek Rd, Bird In Hand, PA 
Jeffrey Cutler, 67 Cambridge Village, East Lampeter Township Tax Collector 
Jacob Reed, 816 Stumpf Hill Drive 
Dave Goragandhi, 34 Eastbrook Road, Ronks, PA, representing GHM Hotels 
Rani Thaklar, 2628 Lincoln Highway East, Ronks, PA 
Yogi Patel, 2884 Lincoln Highway East 
Ben Patel, 2641 Lincoln Highway East, Ronks, PA 
Piyush Shah, 84 North Ronks Road, representing Cherry Lane 
Peter Scudner, 2117 Waterford Drive 
Nick Patel, 15 Eastbrook Road, Ronks, PA 
David Keens, 63 Lafayette Way, representing Lafayette Fire Company 
Matt Bono, 811 Waterfront Drive, representing Witmer Fire Company 
Scott Hershey, 152 South Eastland Drive, representing Lafayette Fire Company 
Tim Hoerner, 2642 Old Philadelphia Pike 
Ivan Stoltzfus, 250 Maple Avenue 
Matthew Rennie, 2678 Old Philadelphia Pike 
Dan S. Fisher, 2623 Old Philadelphia Pike 
Jerry Shenk, 640 Millcross Road 
Paul Fisher, 2623 Old Philadelphia Pike 
Daniel J. Fisher, 2602 Old Philadelphia Pike 
Justin & Glen Lapp, 2618 Siegrist Road, representing Good N Plenty 
Don Eisenberger, 40 Hemlock Lane, Leola, PA 
Mike Burkholder, 2638 Old Philadelphia Pike 
Gwynn Burkholder, 2638 Old Philadelphia Pike 
Mahlon Esch, 365 Lynwood Road 
Benjamin Stoltzfus, 355 Enterprise Drive 
Kent J. Terry Jr., 250 Railroad Avenue, Bird In Hand, PA 
Jeff Siegrist, 2528 Siegrist Road 
Glen R. Siegrist, 2516 Siegrist Road 
Stanley, Carolyn, Deanna, & Lester Shrock, 2613 Old Philadelphia Pike 
 
Minutes of the September 14, 2015 Regular Meeting 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the 
September 14, 2015 regular meeting as prepared. 



 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer to approve the minutes as presented.  Mr. Buckwalter 
seconded the motion and it was passed by a unanimous voice vote. 
 
Bills: 
 
Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $778,818.77 
were presented for payment. Mr. Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in that 
amount was a payment in the amount of $253,026.16 to PNC Bank for the principal and interest 
payment on the 2010 East Lampeter Township Sewer Authority bank note borrowing and a 
payment in the amount of$137,968.64 to the Volunteer Fire Company Relief Associations with 
each relief association receiving $34,492.16. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Buckwalter and seconded by Mr. Demme to approve the payment of 
the bills as listed in the amount of $778,818.77.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Presentation Re: Ronks Fire Company Rescue Purchase-2017 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that the Ronks Fire Company was going to make a presentation on 
purchasing a new rescue vehicle that is in the Township’s annual funding plan for apparatus 
replacement.  He stated that the Board received notification just prior to the meeting that they fire 
company was not going to be doing their presentation this evening.  Chairman Blowers explained 
to the public the apparatus replacement funding plan. 
 
Old Business: 
 

a. Request for Reduction of Financial Security – Waterfront Restaurant: 680 Millcross 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if there was anyone present for this agenda item.  No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township Engineer is recommending a reduction in the amount of 
$6,808.00 leaving a remaining balance of $14,380.00.   
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the request for reduction of financial security for 
Waterfront Restaurant at 680 Millcross Road as recommended by the Township Engineer in the 
amount of $6,808.00 leaving a remaining balance of $14,380.00.  Mr. Meyer seconded the 
motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

b. Request for Reduction of Financial Security – Esch Manufacturing: 360 Mount Sidney 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if there was anyone present for this agenda item.  No one was present. 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that the Township Engineer is recommending a reduction in the 
amount of $88,661.05 leaving a remaining balance of $99,563.95.  Mr. Hutchison stated that 
most of the issues remaining are related to stormwater facilities but the applicant is making good 
progress. 
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve the request for reduction of financial security for Esch 
Manufacturing at 360 Mount Sidney Road as recommended by the Township Engineer in the 



amount of $88,661.05 leaving a remaining balance of $99,563.95.  Mr. Demme seconded the 
motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

c. Ordinance Adopting International Property Maintenance Code (IPMC) 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that the Board has held several public meetings to discuss a property 
maintenance ordinance for the Township and has received public comments.  He stated that last 
year the Board considered an ordinance that would apply the IPMC to all classes of property in 
the Township but that ordinance was defeated by majority vote.  He stated that the Board has 
done additional work on the ordinance for the past nine months.  He stated that the Ordinance 
has been on the Township website and has been advertised so the Board is able to take action on 
this item this evening.   
 
Mr. Buckwalter asked questions regarding the complaint base in the ordinance and who can 
make a complaint.  He suggested that staff not be able to make complaints under this ordinance.  
The Board then held a lengthy discussion regarding the complaint process.  They then discussed 
the overlaps in the IPMC Ordinance and the Nuisance Ordinance.   Mr. Eberly expressed 
concern about adding more rules and regulations to the Township. 
 
Mr. Blowers opened the floor for public comment. 
 
Mr. Jerry Shenk, 640 Millcross Road, stated that there are too many regulations and the IPMC 
can be changed by others and it impacts residents.   
 
Mr. Glenn Lapp, Good N Plenty Restaurant, stated that we do not need any more regulations and 
people are not reasonable and complain about non relevant items. 
 
Ms. Rani Thaklar, Lancaster Motel at 2628 Lincoln Highway, asked questions about the 
complaint process, who will handle the complaints, who will be responsible for the complaints, 
what methods will be used to determine the third party inspection agency and if there is a 
complaint is only that specific concern addressed.  Mr. Hutchison stated that sometimes 
anonymous complaints give more information.  Mr. Hutchison stated that complaints are only for 
building issues not for service issues.  Mr. Hutchison stated the ideal situation is to send 
Township staff to investigate to see if it is an actual justified complaint and then follow up with a 
third party inspection agency. He stated that if there is no valid complaint the complaint will be 
closed, if there is a valid complaint it will be followed with notices allowing reasonable time to 
make the repairs and follow up by inspection and then close the complaint.  Mr. Hutchison stated 
that the draft ordinance as proposed will begin January 1, 2016 so between adoption and that 
date the Supervisors would have to appoint individuals to a Board of Appeals for property 
owners to hear the concern and make a judgement concerning the issue.  Mr. Hutchison also 
stated that a fee schedule would have to be established and a third party inspection agency would 
have to be chosen.   
 
Mr. Stanley Shrock, 2613 Old Philadelphia Pike, stated that it is embarrassing that the Township 
is trying to put another ordinance into effect.   
 
Mr. Justin Lapp, Good N Plenty Restaurant and a resident on Siegrist Road, questioned if the 
Township is going to fully enforce the ordinance and expressed concern that if not fully enforced 
will it be used to attack certain people and not others and feels it is not right.  Mr. Blowers 



commented that he doesn’t believe the Township ever said they weren’t going to enforce the 
ordinance but that when a complaint comes in the ordinance would be for that item not for all 
items that may be found.   
 
Mr. Dave Goragandhi, GHM Motels, asked about the classification of properties and who does 
the code apply to.  Mr. Blowers read the provisions of the ordinance.   
 
Mr. Mike Burkholder, 2638 Old Philadelphia Pike, asked for examples of items covered by the 
IPMC that are not covered by other codes.  Mr. Hutchison stated broken windows and decks.  
Mr. Demme stated holes in property rental floors, electrical cables running across property, and 
holes in roofs are items that can’t be addressed under the Township’s current ordinance.   
 
Mr. Tim Hoerner, 2642 Old Philadelphia Pike, asked what has changed in the Ordinance that 
was presented one year.  Mr. Blowers stated that the ordinance last year applied to every 
property type.  Mr. Hoerner expressed concern that the ordinance in the future could apply to 
owner occupied residential properties and stated that it is almost deceptive.  Mr. Blowers stated 
that there is nothing deceptive about this ordinance that it has been publicized and discussed and 
that the Board has adjusted the ordinance based on public input.   
  
Mr. Shenk asked how this ordinance would work if others ordinances haven’t.   
 
Mr. Chopy Patel asked about property assessment values and if the IPMC would help improve 
them.  He also asked about the fees.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the Board will have to establish a 
fee schedule.   
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to adopt advertised International Property Maintenance Code 
Ordinance as advertised.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion.  
 
Mr. Meyer asked a question to Mr. Buckwalter about staff not handling complaints and where it 
should go in the ordinance.  Mr. Buckwalter stated that he suggests that complaints from the 
public would be appropriate but not from staff.  Mr. Meyer stated he is not sure how to include 
the limitation.  Mr. Hutchison suggested that it could be addressed by a policy adopted by the 
Board instructing staff as to what the limit the activity of staff that would be acceptable. 
 
The motion was passed by a vote of three in favor (Mr. Meyer, Mr. Demme and Mr. Blowers) 
and two against (Mr. Buckwalter and Mr. Eberly). 

Ordinance No. 315 
 

d. Resolution on Policy Toward Liquor License Transfer Applications 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that at the September 14, 2015 Board of Supervisors meeting the Board 
had a discussion about a policy on how to handle the transfer of restaurant licenses into the 
Township.  The Board discussed the establishment of the 20% ratio and whether that was an 
appropriate ratio.  The Board discussed health and safety responsibilities for the Township. 
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to adopt the resolution on Policy toward Liquor License Transfer 
Applications.  Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by a vote of four in favor 
(Mr. Demme, Mr. Buckwalter, Mr. Eberly, and Mr. Blowers) and one against (Mr. Meyer). 

Resolution No. 2015-14 



 
e. Ordinance Regarding Excessive Retail Theft Calls for Police Services 

 
Chairman Blowers stated that at the September 14, 2015 Board of Supervisors meeting the Board 
had a discussion on adopting an ordinance that would establish penalties for business locations 
where the police are called for service related to more than 10 retail theft events in a single 
month.  Mr. Hutchison reviewed the policy established by the ordinance. 
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to adopt the Ordinance regarding Excessive Retail Theft Calls for 
Police Services.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

Ordinance No. 316 
New Business 
 

a. Resolution Dedicating Roads in Falls of Olde Mill Subdivision 
 

Chairman Blowers stated that the Board has before them a resolution for dedication of roads in 
the Falls of Olde Mill Subdivision.  He stated that there are some concern with some open items 
that the developer needs to address.  Mr. Hutchison stated that there are a number of conditions 
the developer needs to address in the development but the two that apply to the dedication of the 
roads are the condition of pieces of sidewalk within in the proposed Right of Way and the 
placement of play equipment (basketball hoops) within the Right of Way.  Mr. Eberly asked 
about the emergency access driveway.  Mr. Hutchison stated that he has spoken with the 
emergency services about that condition and they have told the Township that where the 
proposed emergency access driveway is located they would not use it.   
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to adopt the Resolution Dedicating the Roads in the Falls of Olde 
Mill Subdivision conditioned upon the replacement of the broken sidewalk and removal of the 
play equipment.  Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

Resolution No. 2015-15 
 
Other Business:  
 

a. Ordinance Establishing Intersection Stop Conditions 
 
Mr. Hutchison explained that multiple intersections are proposed for this Ordinance.  He stated 
that it is to create stop conditions at appropriate locations within the Falls of Olde Mill 
subdivision, the Hartman Station subdivision and on Stonecrest Drive at Zooks Lane.  He stated 
that the stop locations within the two subdivisions would become effective 5 days after adoption 
of the Ordinance or when the roads with the subdivisions are dedicated.  He stated that the stop 
condition on Stonecrest Drive at Zooks Lane was requested by neighbors in the area of the 
intersection.  Mr. Charlie Thomas, Public Works Director, performed the required evaluation of 
the intersection conditions as required by PADOT regulations. 
 
Mr. Peter Scudner, 2076 Stonecrest Drive, expressed concern about the traffic on Zooks Lane 
and the high rate of speed of vehicles and delivery trucks.   
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that portion of Zooks Lane is a private drive.  He stated that the Township 
Solicitor stated that the Board would have the authority to adopt an Ordinance to put a stop sign 



on that movement (southbound Zooks Lane from the private drive).  Mr. Hutchison stated that 
the Board could also adopt an Ordinance establishing a speed limit on Zooks Lane.   
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to adopt the Ordinance Establishing Intersection Stop Conditions 
within the Falls of Olde Mill subdivision, within the Hartman Station subdivision and on 
Stonecrest Drive at Zooks Lane.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote. 

Ordinance No. 317 
 

b. Authorization to Apply for DEP Stormwater Grant 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that this is a grant opportunity through DEP to pursue stormwater 
improvements for the Township complex to serve as a demonstration of the best management 
practices in stormwater management to the community.  He stated that some of the projects 
would include extended dry detention basins, rain gardens, rain barrels, and education signage to 
provide information to the public. He stated the estimated cost to be $197,717 and the Township 
is asking for a grant amount of $170,842.   
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to authorize the staff to apply for the DEP Stormwater Grant as 
proposed.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

c. Request to Use Township Roads for Jingle Bell Run – Arthritis Foundation: Sunday, 
December 13, 2015 

 
Chairman Blowers stated that the Arthritis Foundation has requested to use Township roads for 
their Jingle Bell Run on Sunday, December 13, 2015.  He stated the course will begin on the CV 
High School Campus and go through the middle school campus, over Mount Sidney Road, out 
Stumptown Road, return on Stumptown Road through the middle school campus and end on the 
high school campus.  Mr. Hutchison stated that they have provided the Township with a 
certificate of insurance naming the Township as an additional insured for the event and are 
planning to provide traffic control using a third party. 
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve the request to use Township roads for the Jingle Bell Run:  
Arthritis Foundation for Sunday, December 13, 2015.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote (Mr. Buckwalter was absent from vote due to taking a 
break.) 
 

d. Sale of Portable Generator: Acceptance of Auction Results 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that the highest bid was for $3,100 for the sale of the portable 
generator.   
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to accept the bid of $3,100 for the sale of the portable generator.  
Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote (Mr. Buckwalter 
was absent from vote due to taking a break.) 
 

e. Discussion re: Ordinance Regulating Events on Public Property and ROW 
 



Mr. Hutchison stated that it would apply to any event as defined in the Ordinance that takes place 
on public lands and/or within public right of ways.  He stated that this would change the practice 
of bringing the events to the Board for approval but instead be handled administratively.  The 
Board had a discussed the ordinance regulating events on public property and right of ways.  
 
 

f. MS4 (Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System) Report 
 
Mr. Hutchison reviewed Ms. Kara Kalupson’s MS4 report.  He stated that she composed an 
article for the fall newsletter, participated in the Pequea Creek Watershed fundraiser, help 
identify some illicit discharges in the Township, completed the grant application, and had a 
tailgate talk with Public Works department on stormwater issues.  He stated that a Township 
resident will begin work as an intern on October 6, 2015 to help collect GPS and inspection 
information on our development BMP’s that have been constructed since 2006. 
 
Executive Session: September 30, 2015 
 
Chairman Blowers announced that the Board held an executive session on September 30, 2015 to 
discuss personnel issues. 
 
Public Comment: 
 
.None. 
 
Adjournment: 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Demme to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Monday, October 19, 2015 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Ralph Hutchison 












































